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A Grain of Truth: The Gluten Summit 

Presenter: Dr. Liz Lipski, PhD, CCN, CHN 
 

How the Right Diet Can Address  
Symptoms Throughout the Body 

 
Dr. O’Bryan: Well, hello, everyone! Welcome to another edition of A Grain of Truth: The 
Gluten eSummit. And, it’s my extreme privilege and also my enjoyable honor to be 
interviewing Dr. Liz Lipski today.  
 
Dr. Lipski and I are personal friends. We go back many, many years of study together 
and presentations together. We’ve been on stage together many times. We know each 
other very well. And, I know you’re in for quite a treat today! 
 
A little about Liz: Liz Lipski is board-certified in Clinical Nutrition and Holistic Nutrition. 
She’s the author of Digestive Wellness--which is in its fourth edition--Digestive Wellness 
for Children, Leaky Gut Syndrome, and Digestion Connection, her latest book.  
 
She’s the Academic Director of Nutrition and Health Programs at Maryland University of 
Integrative Health. Both Liz and I are faculty members together for the Institute for 
Functional Medicine. She’s also on faculty at the Autism Research Institute. She is the 
founder of “Access to Health Experts,” a web-based holistic health membership site. 
And, she has over 50 interviews of specialists from around the world available for your 
listening pleasure. She’s nationally known for her expertise in the fields of nutrition, 
integrative health, digestion, and autoimmune conditions.  
 
Liz welcome to our show!  
 
Dr. Lipski: Thanks, Tom! I just want to say that Access to Health Experts is now free to 
everybody. I just opened it up as an archival site. So, people can just go there and sign 
up and take advantage of all the interviews and papers and articles that are there. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Oh, that’s marvelous! Thank you very much for making that available to all 
of us.  
 
Well, Dr. Lipski there is a concept that has been introduced. And, actually, its gone 
beyond concept, I think, to be pretty well accepted is that the development of celiac 
disease...Why do people get celiac disease when they’re 60? They were checked when 
they were 42, and, they had an endoscopy, and they were fine. But, then somewhere 
down the road, something happens. And, they haven’t started eating more wheat. But, 
now they’re getting celiac disease when they’re 60. Why might that happen? [2:30] 
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Dr. Lipski: I think there’s a lot of different factors that cause that to happen. Personally, 
I had two clients once in one week who both had been traveling. And, they’d gotten 
parasites while they were traveling. And, then, they came back from their vacations. 
They got treated for the parasites. And, after that they both ended up being diagnosed 
for celiac disease as adults.  
 
So, we can see that sometimes you will have a stressful event. It could be an infection, 
like a parasitic infection, or even the flu, or a really stressful time in your life. Or, even 
somebody who runs a marathon or a triathlon and trains for that really hard. We know 
that serious athletes can develop leaky gut just from doing athletic events.  
 
And, what Dr. Alessio Fasano says is that, “You need to have the right genetics to 
develop celiac disease. You need to be eating gluten. And, you need to have a leaky 
gut.” And, the question is, “Well, if 30% of the population has the right genetics, and 
virtually all of those 30% of the people eat gluten every single day, then why don’t they 
all have a leaky gut?” And, so you always have to look at, “Well, what could be that 
triggering event that really kicks it off for somebody?”  
 
And, I know that Dr. Fasano says that he’s had people in virtually every decade of life 
who’ve been fine. And, then something happens in their life and they get triggered with 
celiac disease. And, I’ve certainly seen it from a lot of different sources. So, could it be 
that somebody has a different autoimmune disease, and then that makes their gut more 
leaky? Could it be that they have a parasite or an infection? Could it be that they have a 
stressful event? Could it be that they have a toxic overload for some reason? And, all of 
those things can. Or, that they’ve been taking prednisone. Or, they had arthritis pain 
and then suddenly they were taking lots of anti-inflammatory medications that increase 
their leaky gut. And, that then suddenly they developed celiac. So, I think that there are 
a lot of different roles [5:00] in that.  
 
And, one of the things that people may or may not realize is that two-thirds of the 
immune system is in the digestive system. And, the reason for that is because every 
day we eat pounds of substance that we call food. And, the immune system has to 
decide is that food friend or foe? And, when you compare that to dust and pollen...When 
you compare that, we ingest about a teaspoon a year of dust and pollen. So, that’s 
when most of the immune system is right in the gut. And, so, this is our biggest interface 
with the world. If you spread out the small intestine flat, it would cover the size of a 
tennis court. So, you know, this is a really important interface with the world. And, I think 
that our lifestyles really impact how well that works. And, that can happen in any decade 
of life. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Well, that takes us into the very interesting world of the interface between 
the outside world and our inside world. And, that is the lining of the intestines. I’ve heard 
this analogy before, I think it’s our mutual friend, Dr. Tom Sult, that I first heard this. 
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And, that is, if you think of the intestines like a donut that’s just been stretched out from 
one end to the other--a real long donut--that when we eat food, the food is going down 
the inside of the donut, inside our intestines. But, it’s got to go through the walls of the 
intestines into the bloodstream for our body to use those nutrients.  
 
That interface, that exchange area where our immune system resides, is right there to 
determine who’s a friend and who’s a foe? Can you talk a little about the impact of foods 
on that interface area and what you’ve seen in your research? 
 
Dr. Lipski: Yes. Well, first of all, that interface that we call the gut lumen or the GI 
mucosa is only one cell thick. [7:30] And, those cells replace themselves every 3 to 5 
days. It takes a lot of energy to do that. And, as one of my mentors, Dr. Russell Jaffe 
says, “Most of us are in a repair deficit.” We have such stressful lives and we go, go, go 
that that doesn’t always happen. And, when that happens, we get a leakiness there.  
 
And, so, food molecules, toxins, bacteria, parasites that were never supposed to be 
able to get into the bloodstream get into the bloodstream. And, that’s what we 
euphemistically call “leaky gut.” And, technically, it's called increased intestinal 
permeability. And, the function of the small intestine is a paradoxical function. It’s to 
allow nutrients in through that interface and keep everything else out that doesn’t belong 
there.  
 
So, when you have a leaky gut and you get bacteria, and parasites, and large food 
molecules that are partially digested and toxins and pollens and other things into the 
bloodstream, it creates havoc systemically throughout the body. They can manifest as 
migraines or skin issues or rheumatoid arthritis or Reiter's arthritis or autoimmune 
disease that gets triggered. So, that’s kind of the background of what we’re talking 
about.  
 
And, from the research that I’ve read--and there are dozens and dozens and dozens of 
studies on this--the diet that most of us eat, the standard western diet, is inflammatory in 
nature. And, so, it causes inflammation to that gut lumen, that interface that’s only one 
cell thick, it causes inflammation. It causes the mucus on there to thicken because, just 
like any other injury in the body, if you have a sprained ankle or you have a cold, your 
body responds by trying to protect that part of your body. And, so, the body inside the 
small intestine starts creating more mucus. And, then it makes it even harder for those 
nutrients to get absorbed.  
 
So, one of the studies that demonstrates this really well was done a few years ago in 
The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition. And, what they did was they had people go 
to [10:00] a common fast food restaurant, McDonalds, in fact. And, they asked them to 
consume a kind of breakfast meal that had a sausage Mcmuffin and had their potatoes, 
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breakfast potatoes. And, they measured their NF-kappaB which is one of the cell 
signaling molecules that we have that indicates inflammation. 
 
And, what they found was that before people ate that meal, that their NF-kappaB levels 
were normal. But, then, over the next two hours, their NF-kappaB levels rose higher and 
higher and higher, which means that that meal caused the body’s immune system to 
react with inflammation.  
 
Now, when you look at other studies, we know that a quarter of our population eats a 
third of their meals in fast food restaurants. Now, that might not be you. But, let’s say 
that it is you. Then, it means that, let’s say that you’re eating two meals a day at a fast 
food restaurant. It means that for at least four hours a day, your body’s in an 
inflammatory state. I would venture to say that the meals that they’re not eating in fast 
food restaurants also are probably inflammatory. 
 
So, let’s say that you’re like an average person who starts the morning with breakfast 
cereal, with milk that’s been highly processed, which I happen to think is an 
inflammatory food, all by itself. You’re eating a breakfast cereal that’s been highly 
processed and stripped. We haven’t done the research on it. But, my guess is that a 
breakfast like that also would raise inflammatory factors. So, you start the morning with 
breakfast like that. Then, maybe at lunch time you eat something that’s been 
microwaved. And, we know that when we microwave foods that that food gets changed 
molecularly and it causes some inflammatory factors and affects the immune system 
because we know that people who eat microwaved food exclusively have really low 
white blood cell counts, which means that their immune system is being challenged. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: What would it mean to have low white blood cells--in this example--
coming from our food selections? 
 
Dr. Lipski: Well, low white blood cells mean that, it’s part of what we call the innate 
immune system. And, the innate immune system [12:30] is really kind of our first line of 
immune defense. And, the white blood cells are what help us deal with infection of any 
sort. And, when the white blood cell count is really low, it means that you don’t have 
enough of those soldiers out there to help protect you. So, it opens you up to having low 
resistance and catching pretty much any bug that comes around. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: So, might that be our listeners who get a few colds a year, a couple of flus 
a year? And, they think they’re fine, that it's normal to have two or three colds a year or 
flus, one heavy flu, and then a couple or three colds. Would that be possibly caused by 
their immune system not responding as well as it could or should? And, that could come 
from the foods that we’re eating, suppressing our white blood cells? 
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Dr. Lipski: I’ve only seen the incidence of this in a study that was done on people who 
ate microwaved foods for three weeks, exclusively.  
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Yes. 
 
Dr. Lipski: And, I had a client who, everything he ate--even when he boiled water--he 
microwaved it. And, he had exactly that same pattern in his blood work.  
 
Dr. O’Bryan: And, what happened with that client? I’m assuming you recommended 
that he transition from exclusive microwaving? 
 
Dr. Lipski: I certainly did! I certainly did. He was also anemic. And, the study on 
microwave ovens also indicated that people became anemic and had low white blood 
cell count. And, anemia is very much about the oxygen they give to all of your cells, 
which is why, when you’re anemic, you feel fatigued because you don’t get enough 
oxygen to your cells.  
 
So, that one research study on microwaving that came out of Eastern Europe, it 
reported this. And, it was fascinating to me to see that my one client who was an 
independent research subject in this, that he also had exactly the same result. And, I 
think there are a lot of people who microwave a lot of their food. People even 
microwave their baby’s formula. And, I wonder what the repercussions of that are. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Wow! What impact that may [15:00] have if we’re microwaving our baby’s 
formulas! And, for those that have to use formula to feed your infants, would it be safer, 
Dr. Lipski, to avoid microwaving, and warm up the formula in another way? 
 
Dr. Lipski: Yeah. You can put it in a little pan, and cook it the old fashioned way. And, a 
lot of people will just take it, and put the bottle in some hot water from the tap, and let 
the bottle sit there until it warms up. Babies don’t need their formula or their breast milk 
that’s been expressed, they don’t need it very warm. They just need it lukewarm. And, I 
don’t want to point out just parents who are using formula. There are parents who are 
microwaving pumped and expressed breast milk, as well. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Yes. That’s a very good suggestion. Okay, Liz, can we go back to the line 
of thought that you were on before we went off onto blood white cells? 
 
Dr. Lipski: Yeah. There are two areas that also concern me in terms of inflammation 
and food. One is the area of sugar, which we also know is highly inflammatory. The 
average American is eating somewhere between 130 and 145 pounds of sugar in the 
form of table sugar and high fructose corn syrup every single year. That’s more than I 
weigh, probably close to what you weigh. And, I know that I’m not getting my share, 
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which means that somebody else is getting a much bigger share of that 135 to 145 
pounds of sugar every year.  
 
And, I think Dr. Robert Lustig at San Francisco State has really done such an eloquent 
job about pointing out how inflammatory high fructose corn syrup is. And, sugar was 
always meant to be a condiment. It was never meant to be a main food group. But, for a 
lot of people, it constitutes somewhere between 18% and 20% of their caloric intake 
every day. And, sugar doesn’t have any nutrients in it except energy.  
 
But, it takes B vitamins, chromium, vanadium, magnesium, manganese, it takes a lot of 
nutrients in order to metabolize it. [17:30] And, so, every time we’re eating that white 
sugar or that high fructose corn sweetened drink or cookie or canned fruit or the pie that 
you pick up from the grocery store, we’re eating something that’s inflammatory. And, 
that also could contribute to leaky gut and development of autoimmune conditions and 
systemic issues. 
 
The next area that concerns me is that genetically engineered foods have crept into our 
food supply without most of us having any awareness of that at all. And, right now 80% 
of the foods that we buy that are packaged on the grocery shelf store have either some 
kind of genetically engineered corn, soy, or cottonseed, or canola oil ingredient in them.  
 
Dr. O’Bryan: And, what’s the problem if there is genetically modified cotton seed oil in a 
food product that someone’s buying at the supermarket? 
 
Dr. Lipski: Well, some of the early research on genetically engineered foods indicate 
that they are inflammatory to the gut and that they depress immune system functions. 
And, unfortunately, we are inadvertently all eating this. And, we don’t really have good 
research and some of the research that we have really indicates that these foods are 
problematic.  
 
For me, I know that Dr. Pusztai in Great Britain a long time ago did a beautiful study. He 
was studying genetically engineered potatoes in rats and discovered that it was ripping 
apart the insides of their gut lining and also depressing immune functions.  
 
There’s a study from Russia that indicates that pregnant rats who were given either 
genetically engineered soy chow or regular soy chow, that in the group that got the 
genetically engineered soy chow, they had more of their baby infant rats died. And, of 
all the ones who lived, they were [20:00] sterile--a hundred percent sterile--when they 
tried to breed them with each other. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Oh, wow. 
 



	  

©theDr.com. All rights reserved.   7 

Dr. Lipski: There’s so much that we don’t understand about genetically engineered 
foods. Yet we all eat them. The only way to not eat them is to eat everything organic. 
And, what I know is that virtually every restaurant that you go to uses either corn oil or 
soy oil or cottonseed oil or canola oil in cooking. And, unless that’s all organic, then 
we’re all getting it every time we eat out.  
 
Dr. O’Bryan: So, that would be another source, a potential source, triggering more 
intestinal permeability, which is the mechanism in the development of the inflammation 
that goes through our whole bodies that’s identified in the development of autoimmune 
conditions? 
 
Dr. Lipski: Autoimmune conditions and a lot of digestive issues, as well, and, then, 
some of the common issues that we have. Like Dr. Jean Monro, who is a physician in 
the UK, many years ago reported that in her patients--over 200 of them--who she 
studied for food sensitivities, each one of these were people who had migraine 
headaches. In 100% of people, she found food sensitivities. 
 
Jeanne Drisko, at the University of Kansas, did an irritable bowel syndrome study and 
found that 100% of people who had irritable bowel syndrome had food sensitivities as 
well. We see this as a rampant problem. And, intestinal permeability and GI issues 
really underlie so much of all the other diseases that we think of that don’t have 
anything to do with digestion at all in our minds. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Yes, it’s such a critical component. And, it’s a theme that comes up in 
every one of our interviews is the critical nature of the food selections we make, their 
interactions with that single cell lining on the inside of the intestines, and, in many, many 
cases causing the intestinal permeability--the slang term is “leaky gut”--which, then 
sends the inflammation into systemic circulation. [22:30] And, then the patient’s 
symptom can be anywhere in the body, from the head to the toe, from the joints to the 
skin. And, the trigger or the fueling that keeps it going can easily be our food selections. 
 
Dr. Lipski: Easily. I want to talk to you about a client that I saw several years ago who I 
just spoke with last week. And, he came to me. And, he had, as his main complaint, 
cramping that would happen in his belly that would last for 2 to 3 days. And, that would 
be followed by 2 to 3 days of diarrhea, 10 to 15 times a day. And, that would happen 2 
to 3 times every single month. He worked for himself. And, so, he would end up missing 
about nine days of work every month due to this condition. And, so it was really 
affecting his ability to produce income, and he also just felt terrible.  
 
His other signs and symptoms were that he had arthritis. He had numbness in his hands 
and feet. He was depressed. His cholesterol level was high. He was obese, and he had 
really low energy. And, he also had pain and swelling in his legs and feet that would be 
overwhelming. He was on a medication for his depression. He was on another 
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medication for his pain. He was taking lots and lots of pain medication. And, he was 
also being given medication for his cholesterol. And, he was not a happy camper. 
 
So, all we did was I said, “I want you to go to your doctor, and I want you to get tested 
for celiac disease. And, let's also run a panel where we look at your antibody reactions 
to different foods, true allergies, and also sensitivities to foods.”  
 
So, we did that. And, I also put him on this elimination diet. And, the diet looked like he 
could eat all the fish he wanted, all the poultry he wanted, preferably wild-caught fish 
and preferably organic poultry. But, it didn’t have to be. [25:00] All the fruits and 
vegetables he wanted, and non-gluten containing grains, like quinoa or millet or rice.  
 
He could use olive oil and coconut oil and ghee as his oil. He could eat coconut. He 
could have a little bit of seeds, like pumpkin seeds or sunflower seeds. And, he could 
use all the herbs and spices and salt and pepper he wanted. And, the main drinks that 
he drank were water and herbal tea and maybe some diluted juices.  
 
So, within the first two weeks, he had gotten his testing done. And, he did not have 
celiac disease. And, he had sent out his report for his food sensitivities and food 
allergies. But, he’d also gone on this elimination diet. And, the first two weeks he had 
lost 8 pounds. He had no IBS symptoms. His energy was improved. And, his arthritis 
was 100% gone. That’s the power of diet. 
Dr. O’Bryan: In two weeks? 
 
Dr. Lipski: In two weeks! 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Wow! 
 
Dr. Lipski: In six weeks, he’d lost 12 pounds and was continuing to feel better and 
better. In three months, he had lost 30 pounds. He was off all of his medications. His 
depression was completely gone. Arthritis completely gone. Irritable bowel syndrome 
completely gone. And, he said to me, he said, “You know, I never knew I would feel ten 
years younger. My energy level is bounding. I feel so amazing.” This is the power of the 
person on the right diet.  
 
The other thing that we discovered was that when we did food sensitivity testing, even 
though he tested negative for celiac, all of his gluten-containing grains were very 
elevated, in terms of antibodies. And, the other thing that showed up that we didn’t 
suspect was eggs. So, when he took the eggs out of his diet, he got much greater 
improvement as well.  
 
What we also see years later is that he continues to be hypersensitive to gluten so that 
if he gets even a little tiny inadvertent bit of gluten in his diet, he can have all of the 
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symptoms raging again [27:30] for a few days, and then they’ll disappear. So, he 
doesn’t have celiac disease. But, he definitely has profound gluten sensitivity and a 
profound dairy sensitivity.  
 
Since then, most recently, he started the Gut and Psychology Syndrome diet which is a 
mainly cooked foods diet that has zero grains in it. And, what I’m starting to find is that it 
seems to be that restricted diets that have no grains in them, like the Specific 
Carbohydrate Diet or the Gut and Psychology Syndrome Diet, or a Paleo diet, or an 
Atkins-type diet seem to be the most gut healing diets over the long term because the 
microbes that live in our guts love to eat carbohydrates. And, the grains seem to be 
especially irritating of all the food families.  
 
So, that’s just a little case study, but a pretty amazing one. And, I’ve certainly seen 
results like that over and over. Does it happen with everybody? No. But, it happens in 
an enormous amount of people that I work with when you correct what’s going on with 
them by giving them the right diet. I say over and over that if we had medicines that 
were as powerful as foods, they would be the number one selling medicines of all time. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: That’s very true! That is very, very, very true.  
 
Dr. Lipski, you refer to the use of grains in our diet as fuel for bacteria in the intestines. 
And, if we have an unhealthy concentration of bacteria--which unfortunately, is so very, 
very common, and a large cause for the illnesses that come in our society today--if we 
have too much of the undesirable bacteria, is it that foods will feed that bacteria so they 
colonize more and they become stronger and more dominant? 
 
Dr. Lipski: That’s absolutely, right! If you have gas or bloating or IBS-like symptoms or 
if you have inflammatory bowel disease, or eczema, or migraines, or any one of the 
myriad of things that we’ve talked about...chronic fatigue, [30:00] Lyme disease. It kind 
of just goes on and on. What happens is that we have a disordered microbial 
population. And, when it’s disordered and we’ve got potential pathogenic bacteria there, 
what they like to eat is they like to eat carbohydrates and sugar. So, it’s not just them 
that like that, but the good ones do, too.  
 
But, every time we eat grains or we eat foods that has a lot of prebiotic fibers in them, 
what happens is that we start feeding all those gut microbes. And, disproportionately, 
we feed the ones that are pathogens. And, we get them more firmly substantiated in us. 
So, most of the diets restrict the types of carbohydrates and starches that you can eat 
because it helps to starve them out.  
 
And, then, we’ll also generally use some antimicrobial herbs or have physicians 
recommend different kinds of medications that can also help. And, the combination of 



	  

©theDr.com. All rights reserved.   10 

diet and either herbs or medications can really help people start feeling better in such a 
short amount of time. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: So, their symptoms start to reduce. They feel better. And, what’s 
happening inside is that they’re changing the microbial community. They’re changing 
the environment as to what percentage of bad guys, what percentage of good guys.  
 
Are there foods that will help to encourage the development of the good bacteria in the 
intestines? 
 
Dr. Lipski: Yes, there are! One of the categories of foods that most Americans don’t eat 
a lot of is cultured and fermented foods. I would say that the one that we tend to 
gravitate more towards most in our culture is we tend to gravitate towards cultured dairy 
products. So, we eat those in the form of cheeses and yogurt. Unfortunately, again, so 
much of the cheese that we use has been highly processed and doesn’t really have 
much probiotic bacteria or prebiotic bacteria left in it. And, yogurts have also been very 
highly processed by the most part.  
 
Nonetheless, if you eat good quality cheese or you eat good quality yogurt [32:30] that 
has live probiotic bacteria in it, you can do a lot to help reestablish your own good 
bacteria. Other foods that can really help with that are foods that are, like, Koreans eat 
kimchi, which I happen to adore. It’s a cultured, kind of spicy cabbage mix I usually use 
with savoy cabbage. In European cultures, we use natural sauerkrauts, which are so 
easy to make in your own kitchen by just kind of shredding cabbage really fine and then 
taking your hands and massaging it a little bit. And, then putting it in a jar with some salt 
and covering it and letting it turn into sauerkraut. Very easy to do! 
 
Or, you can buy sauerkraut that it comes mostly from natural food stores that has been 
made naturally. Most of the sauerkrauts that we get have sodium benzoate in it, which 
kind of stops the fermentation and stops the life in the food. It’s the life of food that gives 
us life, and most of us don’t really foods that are alive. Even, something as simple as 
picking up those olives off the olive bars in the grocery store. Those olives have been 
cultured and cured, and they have live bacteria in them. Or, when you go to a Japanese 
restaurant, drinking miso soup has good bacteria, or tempeh. So, I'm encouraging you 
to get small bits of live cultured foods in your diet every single day.  
 
And, most of these are condiments. When you think about eating a pickle or sauerkraut, 
you’re not making a meal out of it. But, it's just a condiment that helps with digestion and 
helps to regulate your bowel function and helps to normalize the gut bacteria.  
 
In addition to cultured and fermented foods, we also have foods that have what we call 
prebiotic fibers in them. And, these are foods like asparagus and different carrots and 
onions and garlic that give the food in the way that the good probiotic bacteria can eat it. 
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And, so, we have all of that. And, so, encouraging people to eat a lot more fruits and 
vegetables—because [35:00] that’s mainly where we get the prebiotic fibers—is really 
great. And, most of us don’t eat enough fruits and vegetables. 
 
Pretty much, you want to shoot for at least 4 to 12 cups of vegetables a day, really a lot 
of fruits and vegetables because we know that they’re protective against heart disease, 
cardiovascular disease, GI disease, cancers, everything. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: So, for our listening audience that they’re hearing these types of concepts 
for the first time, if I’m hearing you correctly, they don’t have to eat these weird foods 
that they’ve never heard of before like kimchi, which I also agree is delicious. But, for 
some people that’s just too much of a stretch. I’m hearing you say that some of our 
common foods in the diet every day are actually prebiotics--for example, olives and 
onions and garlic--that there are basic foods that we can include more of.  
 
Are there other basic simple foods that are commonly available that most Americans will 
have heard of that act as prebiotics? 
 
Dr. Lipski: Yeah. Every time you drink a cup of black or green tea, you’re getting 
prebiotics in there. Every time you put honey in that tea, you’re getting your prebiotic. 
Some people in the South will use chicory root in their coffee. And, chicory is also 
another great prebiotic food. Those are pretty much the main ones that we think of. And, 
then, you find them in things like broccoli and most of your vegetables.  
 
Dr. O’Bryan: In your wonderful book, Digestion Connection...And congratulations that 
it’s in its fourth edition now. And, for our listening audience, to have a textbook for the 
general public and health care practitioners to be republished four times gives you a 
sense of the value of this book and how popular it has been. In this fourth edition, I find 
that on page 68, you have a list of some of these foods that are prebiotic foods [37:30] 
that are common in our diets.  
 
And, for our listening audience, there’s things like asparagus and bananas and eggplant 
and garlic and green tea and honey and leeks and onions and peas, sugar maple, 
yogurts. We don’t have to eat weird foods in order to be feeding our bodies with the 
nutrients to enhance the growth of the good bacteria.  
 
If we focus on these types of foods, Dr. Lipski, do we have to be concerned that we 
might be feeing the bad bacteria also? 
 
Dr. Lipski: Yes, actually you do, which is why most of the new gut-healing diets restrict 
carbohydrates. They restrict starchy food. Something like asparagus in most of the diets 
is completely fine. But, you’ll find that a lot of the root vegetables have been pulled out, 
things like potatoes and carrots and turnips, not that we eat a lot of turnips anyway. But, 



	  

©theDr.com. All rights reserved.   12 

that a lot of those have been pulled out of the diet, at least temporarily. When we’re 
talking about use of these diets, we’re not talking about them for a lifetime. This is a 
therapeutic diet that helps rebalance that microbiome.  
 
So, you might need to do it for three months, you might need to do it for six months. You 
might need to even do it for two years. But, after that the idea is to get you back into a 
state where you become more and more tolerant of more and more foods. And, again, if 
you’re using herbs, and you’re using things like glutamine and quercetin, and slippery 
elm, and aloe vera...If you’re using things, things that also help to soothe and heal the 
gut lining at the same time, if you’re taking antimicrobial herbs or using antifungals or 
antibiotics that a physician recommends, then the amount of time that you’re probably 
need to stay on one of these restricted diets goes down.  
 
And, so, I encourage people to really use an interdisciplinary approach. They might 
even want to add acupuncture or mental health counseling or coaching or stress 
management or meditation [40:00] or chi-gong or tai chi because all of this can be really 
beneficial for healing the gut as well.  
 
The digestive system takes a lot of energy. We use a lot of our calories every day to 
make it run right and also to help it maintain itself. But, it also needs a lot of relaxation to 
make that happen properly. And, so, things that we do in our lives that helps relieve 
stress and help rebalance us also really help heal the gut. I encourage people to take a 
multi-pronged approach. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: So, I’m imagining some of our listeners who just heard you reference 
them seeing a health counselor or a psychotherapist. And, they’re saying to themselves, 
“Well, I don’t need to see a psychotherapist. I’m fine.” Well, that may be true. However, 
science tells us now that we produce so much more of our nerve hormones-- called 
neurotransmitters--in our intestines than we do in our brains. And, it’s the 
neurotransmitters that guide our brain function.  
 
So, if we have a gut that’s out of balance, we may find that we’re a little high strung. We 
may find that we’re in a little depression at times. And, it may be that we have to deal 
with that situation because being in a depressed state will affect the function of the 
intestines, which affects the production of the nerve hormones, which affects the 
function of the brain, which affects the function of the intestines, which affects the 
function of the nerve hormones, which affects the function of the brain. And, we get this 
vicious cycle continuing. 
 
Have you had patients that have seen a change in their brain function, their cognitive 
function, by addressing their diet? 
 
Dr. Lipski: Absolutely! The one that I mentioned before, all of his depression lifted. 
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Dr. O’Bryan: Yes. 
 
Dr. Lipski: But, what I want to say is that the research on irritable bowel syndrome, 
which affects about 15% of our population, is twice in women than men. The research 
reports that in people who have mental health issues like depression and anxiety and 
panic attacks, that about three quarters of those people also have [42:30] irritable bowel 
syndrome. And, when you can clear up the GI issues, you can almost always clear up 
that anxiety, the panic attacks and the depression. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Wow! That’s a great, great, piece of information for so much of our 
listening audience. So, for any of you who have a family member or yourself, you notice 
you’re dealing with some anxiety or you’re dealing with some depression, you have an 
avenue that may be a great benefit by working on your food selections.  
 
Thank you for that piece, Dr. Lipski. 
 
Dr. Lipski: You’re welcome! Just to point out another client that I had. She had a lot of 
depression. She had irritable bowel syndrome. I put her on a special diet. She was 
feeling amazing. And, her depression was debilitating. She would just lay in bed for 
days being depressed, not able to function. So, this was a really great boon to her. And, 
she was feeling so good that she decided to organize a big event for her church. And, at 
the event, to reward herself for the stressful thing that she had done, she had a huge 
piece of chocolate cake. And, that one piece of cake put her in bed with severe 
depression for four days. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: My goodness. 
 
Dr. Lipski: And, again, she did not have celiac disease, but highly sensitive to gluten. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Yes. It’s the differentiation between celiac disease and non-celiac gluten 
sensitivity. And, it can be just as immobilizing or even more immobilizing. We know that 
Dr. Michael Maes, a molecular psychiatrist, very well known in the field of psychiatry, 
has told us all in his research papers that major depressive disorder--there’s mild, 
moderate, and major. Major is when you’re on at least two medications, and you still 
can’t function--major depressive disorder can be reversed, in many cases, by 
addressing the intestinal permeability via the diet.  
So, we have very good science behind the rationale to use the diet as part of the 
therapy, if not the primary therapy, in addressing our depressions and our anxiety 
[45:00] conditions that we or our loved ones are dealing with.  
 
Dr. Lipski: You know, Tom, when we have a leaky gut and we get large molecules or 
toxic molecules that enter the bloodstream that the immune system has to deal with, we 
like to think that the blood-brain barrier is impervious. But, it’s not completely 
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impervious, and it responds, as well. When we have a leaky gut we often have leaky 
lungs or leaky skin or a leaky brain. 
 
And, depending on our own genetics and our own lifestyle and our own environment, it 
manifests in different ways. And, for a lot of people, a leaky gut manifests as anxiety or 
depression or an inability to make good decisions. So often people talk brain fog. And, 
it's just really important to kind of realize that...In medicine we like to segment things. 
But, when we were kids we all learned that song that, “The ankle bone’s connected to 
the leg bone. And, the leg bones connected to the knee bone...” And, really the gut and 
the brain are heavily connected.  
 
And, you said we make all of our neurotransmitters in the gut. We make 90% of our 
serotonin in our gut, not in our brain. And, we make dopamine and everything--all of the 
other neurotransmitters--in our gut. And, the digestive system sends more messages to 
the brain than the brain sends to the digestive system. And, we all know people, maybe 
many of you who say, “You know, if I have to get up in front of an audience, I get 
butterflies in my stomach,” or, “I get diarrhea if I have to present to a big group,” or, 
“When I’m nervous, I feel it in my belly.” So, we know that it’s a cultural kind of 
vernacular that we know that the gut's connected to the brain. And, hopefully, soon we’ll 
start treating them like they're one system.  
 
And, the other system that’s also in the digestive system is the neurologic. So, that’s our 
neurological system. But, we also make at least [47:30] 30 different hormones in our 
gut, as well. And, those go throughout the body. And, then, even our fat has hormones 
that talk to our digestive system. So, our entire body is a symphony. And, when one 
section is not in tune or plays too loud, it affects the entire body. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Many years ago we heard the term, “the second brain.” The book that 
came out that introduced the concept... 
 
Dr. Lipski: By Michael Gershon! 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Yes, I believe you and I, we sat together in the seminar where Dr. 
Gershon gave his presentation many years ago. And, his work has turned out to be so 
foundational in finding our way back to healthier function for all of us. The gut produces 
more hormones than the brain, more neurotransmitters. There’s more communication 
from the gut to the brain. So, who’s controlling who? It’s such a critical component. 
Once again, we’re being reminded by you, Dr. Lipski, of the critical nature of putting 
attention on our guts.  
 
If there were two things that our listeners were going to implement every day to put a 
little more attention on their intestines and the health of their intestines, what two things 
would be foundational that you would suggest? 
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Dr. Lipski: That’s an enormous question! 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: [Laughs] I know, I know! 
 
Dr. Lipski: I think there’s one main thing. And, that’s to every day eat at least 80% to 
90% of your foods as real food. That means whole foods: so, fruits, vegetables, meats, 
poultry, fish, good quality oils, nuts and seeds, beans. And, to make that be the bulk of 
your diet with some gluten-free grains if you can tolerate them. Personally, I prefer 
eating a lot of yams and root vegetables instead. But, you know, I think if we could just 
really eat real foods, [50:00] so many of our health issues would disappear completely. 
 
In the early times when people ate in harmony with the seasons and ate only what was 
locally available and in season or what they could dry or preserve, we didn’t have any 
cancer. We didn’t have any heart disease. We had no diabetes. We had no autism. We 
had no Alzheimer’s. These diseases didn’t exist. And, obviously it’s more than just diet. 
They lived, not only in harmony with their food, but they lived in communities and in 
harmony with other. 
 
When we start paying attention to the quality of our food, a lot of other things come into 
balance. I remember a long time ago in a cookbook called Laurel’s Kitchen, there was 
story in it where the guru says to the student, he presents her with a beautiful bouquet 
of flowers. So, she takes the bouquet of flowers, and she puts it in a vase. And, she 
realizes she hasn’t used the vase for a long time. So, she washes off the vase. She puts 
it on a table. And, she realizes that the wooden table really hadn’t been waxed or 
polished for a long time. So, she polishes the table. And, pretty soon the entire room 
that it’s in has been completely redone because the new stuff just sparkles so brightly 
that pretty soon the whole room was clean. And, then she worked on the rest of the 
house.  
 
And, I think that no matter where you start, whether you start with exercise, or you start 
with meditation or food, I think it would have such a great impact on your life. Because, 
I’m a nutritionist and because food is really, every cell in your body is made of the food 
that you eat. And, rather than thinking about food as carbohydrates, fats, and calories, 
and proteins, and vitamins and minerals, I’d like to think abut food as information.  
 
And, we know that food talks to your genes. And, the information that food can give to 
your genes can be inflammatory, or it can be health-provoking. It can sustain and 
maintain excellent and awesome health over a period of a lifetime. And, because every 
cell is made up of food, I think that, for me, [52:30] starting with a good whole foods diet 
is where we want to be, with just some treats here and there. And, so I guess a whole 
foods diet is really the most important piece for me. 
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Dr. O’Bryan: Well, that was a very profound summary for our listening audience of 
where to begin. Thank you, Dr. Lipski! 
 
One of your books is Digestive Wellness for Children. And, I’m wondering if you can tell 
our listening audience, what are some of the things you’ve noticed about digestive 
imbalances in children, and what our parents can do to help their kids? 
 
Dr. Lipski: There’s some really simple things for children. In children, the most common 
kind of symptom that you’ll see is they’ll tell you that their tummy hurts. And, they call 
that recurring abdominal pain in children. And, its kind of the adult equivalent to irritable 
bowel syndrome. Some very simple things that can be done for that is, one, to give the 
child some digestive enzymes to see if that helps to just facilitate better digestion. To 
give the child some probiotic-rich foods or to give the child some probiotic supplements 
and see if that helps. To make sure that your child is having enough fiber in their diet, 
and especially fibers that come from things like gluten-free oats or vegetables and fruits 
seem to be most nourishing to the digestive track and most helpful. 
 
And, I would really start with those very simple ideas. And, then, also if you’re feeding 
your child any kinds of processed foods or a lot of sugars, I would really look to cleaning 
up the diet. Honestly, if I had children now, I would try to make sure that pretty much 
most of what I fed them was organic, which I actually did when my kids were little, over 
25 years ago. But, I would do it even more so now because of all the genetically 
engineered food that we consume.  
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Yes. In thinking about your suggestion about including more fiber in a 
child’s diet, for some of our listeners, they may think [55:00] that giving them a plate of 
macaroni and cheese, “That’s a whole lot of food. So, that’s a whole lot of fiber.”  
 
Is there anything out of balance in thinking that way? 
 
Dr. Lipski: Well, actually macaroni and cheese probably doesn’t have any fiber. It might 
have maybe half a gram or one gram at the most. Refined, processed grains really don’t 
have much fiber at all. And, the kind that’s most soothing to the digestive system is 
really the kind found in things like sweet potatoes and yams and carrots and fruits and 
vegetables. Those are easy for children to digest and utilize. So, I would look at that. Or, 
if you’re feeding your child grains, make them whole grains, gluten-free.  
 
Dr. O’Bryan: A very large segment of our listening audience is parents of children on 
the autism spectrum. And, we know that many autistic children have sensitivities 
regarding what foods they’ll eat. And, it's texture-related or taste-related.  
 
Any suggestions of things that you’ve found over the years that seem to work with a 
large percentage of these autistic kids? 
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Dr. Lipski: There are! The Autism Research Institute has a parent rating system. And, 
they just put out their rating system recently. And, what they ask parents to do is rate 
children on what are the things that really help their children? What are the things that 
make their children worse? And, which things have no effect that parents have tried? 
And, the two things that seem to be the most effective for kids with autism are use of 
medications or herbs for candida overgrowth, and the use of special diets.  
 
And, what’s exciting to me is that when you look into different kinds of specialized diets 
that are recommended for kids with autism, you can see that just putting children on 
gluten- and casein-free diets, 69% of children get better! And, only 3% gets worse. 
That’s more than two-thirds of children get better. If you remove sugar from your child’s 
diet, 52% [57:30] will improve. Fifty-two percent will improve. 
 
If you use the Specific Carbohydrate Diet, which is one of the low carbohydrate diet 
that’s been used for a healing of the digestive system, 71% of children get better. Diet is 
probably the most important thing you can do with an autistic child. And, finding a diet 
that excludes things that they might be reacting to is of the utmost.  
 
And, I would encourage parents with autistic kids to work with an integrative clinician 
who can help them really walk through some of these diets. And, try some of these 
diets. And, also do food sensitivity testing, and maybe even environmental sensitivity 
testing, on your children to try to figure out what they might be reacting to. And, then try 
to work with that clinician and work with a good nutritionist so that you can really have 
support in making these changes in your family.  
 
These things are hard to do because food is so intricately entwined with who we are. 
And, I’ve met parents who have three or four children on the autistic spectrum who, 
each child, needs a slightly different diet, which is pretty crazy-making. Nonetheless, it 
could be of such huge benefit.  
 
I also want to discuss a little bit Dr. David Berger, who is a physician who works with 
children on the autistic spectrum. And, one of the things he’s reported is that when he 
works with families who have kids who are labeled autistic, when those parents want to 
conceive again, their odds of having another autistic child are almost one in five.  
 
So, he works with parents on preconception planning. And those parents optimize their 
own diets. They get enough sleep. He gives them good supplemental support with 
nutritional supplements. He puts them on detoxification programs if he finds that they 
have heavy metal or other kinds of toxicity in their body. And, he reports that in 500 
families, [1:00:00] that since he’s instituted this, that none of the subsequent kids have 
developed autism. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: My goodness! 
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Dr. Lipski: We obviously need more research on this. But, it's pretty astounding. And, 
for those of you who are on the call who are just thinking about having children in the 
first place, and you’re planning to get pregnant, I would recommend that you go ahead, 
and you do all those things anyway because you can help prevent autism in your child. 
You can also help prevent attention deficit in your child. And, you can actually set up 
their immune system and their health for the rest of your lives by doing some 
preconception planning and changing your diet, doing some detox programs, and 
working with an integrated clinician to ensure that before you get pregnant, you’re really 
healthy. 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Well, those are excellent suggestions for our young couples who are 
looking to start a family, or who already have a family and wanting to have more 
children to do some preventative work ahead of time. Absolutely, I fully agree with you 
on that. Very good suggestions, thank you! 
 
Well, Dr. Lipski, I know that you are one of the teaching faculty for the Institute of 
Functional Medicine, and especially with their gastrointestinal module, the focused 
weekend course for health care practitioners on gastrointestinal function. And, one of 
the overview concepts is an acronym that you’ve come up with called DIG IN. Can you 
explain that to us? 
 
Dr. Lipski: Sure. There are basically only five underlying issues that underlie pretty 
much all of the digestive issues that we’ve been discussing.  
 
So, in order to help clinicians understand this better and even in my books, I discuss it. 
What we do, we’ve simplified it. And, we made this acronym called DIG IN. D stands for 
digestion and absorption. So, the digestive system, the reason why we eat food in the 
first place, is to nourish every cell in your body. If you can’t actually digest your food, 
you can’t absorb those nutrients into [1:02:30] your bloodstream, then the cells aren’t 
going to get them. And, some of the areas of concern in the D of DIG IN are things like, 
does somebody have enough digestive enzymes? Do they secrete enough hydrochloric 
acid in the stomach to help protect them from food poisoning and from ingesting 
parasites and bacteria that might cause problems later on? 
 
Hydrochloric acid also really helps us to absorb minerals. So, that’s a really important 
factor. And, ultimately the hydrochloric acid is produced by the parietal cells in the 
stomach that also produce something called intrinsic factor that allows us to absorb 
vitamin B12. So, that’s something good to look at.  
 
And, then we also take a look at bile secretion. Bile is the soapy substance that allows 
us to emulsify fats in our diet so that can digest them more easily. So, in DIG IN, D 
stands for digestion and absorption.  
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The first I stands for intestinal permeability. And, I think we talked about that a lot 
already. It’s leaky gut. And, leaky gut underlies many health conditions, including most 
autoimmune conditions, skin conditions, and many inflammatory conditions in the 
human body.  
 
The G in DIG IN stands for the gut microbiome. And, this is the three-and-a-half to four-
and-a-half pounds of microbes that live in your digestive tract, mostly in your colon, but 
some in your small intestine. And, they actually help regulate our metabolism. They 
communicate with the food that we eat, giving self-signaling messages whether that 
food is actually good for us or not good for us. They create all kinds of B vitamins and 
vitamin K. They secrete little bits of antibiotics to keep us healthy. They secrete little bits 
of anti-cancer substances that also keep us healthy. And, this gut microbiome [1:05:00] 
helps determine whether we’re fat or thin or healthy or not well, how much energy we 
have. And, in fact, 99% of the genes in your body reside in the microbiome in your 
digestive system.  
 
So, one of my teachers, Dr. Mamadou, always said, “Who hosts who, anyway?!” They 
play a huge role. So, that gut microbial is being studied pretty actively these days. I’m a 
member of the American Gut Project where you can, for $99, actually send in your own 
stool sample and your own diet and see how you fall. They’re trying to figure out, “What 
does the American microbiome look like?” It’s a pretty exciting project.  
 
And, we also have the National Institutes of Health that’s looking at this, the Canadian 
Institutes of Health, and Chinese, Indian, all over the world is a huge area of 
explorations. So, the G in DIG IN stands for the gut microbiome. 
 
And, then the next I in DIG IN stands for inflammation and immune. Two-thirds of the 
immune system is in the digestive system, and so many of the conditions that we have 
of the digestive system, like heartburn and gastroesophageal reflux or eosinophilic 
esophagitis or eosinophilic gastritis or ulcerative colitis or Crohn’s disease or even 
different types of cancers of the digestive system, all involve a lot of inflammation, as 
does something like celiac disease or gluten intolerance.  
 
So, looking at inflammation and assessing that and trying to figure out how to help 
reduce inflammation is one of the key factors in digestive health. Also, it’s food 
sensitivities, food allergies, celiac disease, and all of our autoimmune diseases, 
including ulcerative colitis and Crohn’s. What we find is that there’s an immune 
response in the digestive system. So, looking at how to rebalance immunity and 
immune response so that it stops reacting to everything. 
 
My concept is we’ve got to give the immune system messages [1:07:30] that it lives in a 
safe world. So, how do we do that through stress management and better quality food, 
the taking of probiotics, use of specific nutritional supplements or herbs? How do we 
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reduce inflammation and get the immune system to reset itself so that its more relaxed 
and at rest? 
 
And, then, finally, in DIG IN, we want to look at the nervous system--the enteric nervous 
system because--as we’ve talked about on this call--we make more nerve transmitters 
in our digestive system than we make in our brain. And, we all know that our digestive 
system is intimately associated with how stressed we are. We often hold tension in our 
gut. And, also, when we’re stressed, we tend to eat more poorly.  
 
So, looking at the role of how stress and tension are involved in our lifestyle and in our 
food choices, but then looking at it on the other hand of how is our gastrointestinal 
system involved with mental health, depression, mental issues, anxiety, and all of that? 
And, so that’s another area of exploration.  
 
And, using these models, this DIG IN model, helps a clinician or helps a person try to 
figure out where are the key places that you can work to turn your heath around and 
come back to a better balance? Once we do that, then it would be easy to kind of look 
at because not everybody who has irritable bowel syndrome has the same gut 
microbiome. Not everybody who has irritable bowel syndrome has it for the same 
reason.  
 
One person might have it because they have a parasitic infection. So, that’s part of the 
gut microbiome. Another might have small intestinal bacterial overgrowth, which is 
found in 55% of people with irritable bowel syndrome. And, that can be treated with diet 
and antimicrobial herbs or antibiotics. Somebody else might just have a lactose 
intolerance or gluten intolerance or might not be getting enough fiber.  
So, just because somebody has [1:10:00] a specific diagnosis isn’t good enough 
anymore. What we really need to look at is the DIG IN model and try to figure out why 
does that person have that diagnosis? And, how can we best help that person feel 
better, ultimately, and hopefully permanently? 
 
Dr. O’Bryan: Well, that’s an excellent overview of what we’ve been hearing from every 
one of our speakers, in that the gut has a role to play in any health condition anywhere 
in the body. And, as practitioners, how are we going to look at the gut? And, if we use 
the DIG IN model for our overview, then we are not likely to miss anything. And, we’re 
able to give recommendations to our patients that will be comprehensive and effective. 
Thank you for that overview of the DIG IN model.  
 
And, thank you so much for taking the time to be with us today. Your wisdom that has 
developed over the years has a profound impact on so many thousands of people. And, 
we very much appreciate your taking the time to be with us today.  
 
Thank you! 
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Dr. Lipski: Thank you! 
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A special thanks to our sponsors! 
 
 

                    
 

 
 

        
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

                                         
 
 
 
 

 

  
 


